SUPPORTERS’ COMMITTEE MEETING
20 APRIL 2013

Attendees

Representing Liverpool Football Club: Susan Black (SB); Phil Dutton (PD); Yonit Levy-Sharabi (YLS); Andrew Parkinson (AP) and Scott Richardson (SR). Representing the Supporters’ Committee: Nasser Abookabar (NA); Paul Amann (PA); Sam Armstrong (SA); James Benson (JB); Lewis Cubbin (LC); Jeanette Dodd, Vice-chair (JD); Karen Gill, Honorary President (KG); Tore Hansen (TH); Steve Kelly (SK); Bob Humphries, Chair (BH); Damien Moore (DM); Abu Nasir (AN); Richard Pedder (RP); Laurie Whitehead (LWh) and Les Wright (LW). Facilitator: William Montgomery (WM).
Welcome

WM opened the Seventh Supporters’ Committee Meeting by welcoming all present and apologising on behalf of Ian Ayre (IA) who was away on business. BH offered apologies for Janet Brown who represents Families and advised that LWh and JB may have to leave early owing to prior commitments.
BH also offered the Committee’s respects to Anne Williams and John Glover and those who lost their lives in during the Boston Marathon. On behalf of the Club, AP offered his condolences to Anne Williams and John Glover’s families and to the families of those killed and injured in Boston on 15 April.
Role of Supporters’ Committee
BH stated that it was disappointing that IA was not in attendance, but understood that this may happen from time to time. He also stated that the owners have said that they plan to attend a couple of meetings each year, yet so far this year they have not been able to attend. He recognised that the owners had attended the memorial service at Anfield to mark the 24th anniversary of the Hillsborough disaster, which everyone recognised as being of greater importance. He said that the Committee fully understood that the day after the memorial service, tragic events had occurred during the Boston Marathon, so it was appreciated that the owners had more urgent matters to deal with which would take precedence. However, going forward, he stated that it would be appreciated if either IA or one of the owners could attend each meeting.

BH confirmed that the members had looked at the structure of the Committee and that they would reveal the findings later in the meeting. It was the Committee’s belief that the new structure would allow the Committee to be more focused and better able to deal with the pressing issues that affect fans. He confirmed that ticketing would be the main discussion point for today’s meeting. He hoped that the Club would engage with the Committee on a more regular basis to improve the consultation process so the Committee can better represent the wider fan base.

AP recognised the points raised by BH, and reminded the Committee that it was the first time that IA had been unable to attend a meeting on account of travelling to Australia for the pre-season tour press conference the following afternoon. However, AP was confident that the Club was well represented and able to deal with any matters arising.

Matters arising from the meeting on 10 February 2013

BH confirmed that the Committee accepted the minutes as a true and accurate record of the previous meeting and had selected four items for further discussion today; namely: (1) LFC approval for the revised LFCSC guidance document; (2) results of the selection process for the 12 LFCSC categories; (3) progress report on redevelopment of Anfield; and (4) progress report on communication between LFC and Committee.
LFC approval for the revised LFCSC guidance document

BH stated on behalf of the Committee that there was a need to redraft the guidance document so that it better reflected the role of the Committee. He confirmed that the Committee members had achieved a great deal in their own time compiling a very robust document. The Committee had presented the recommendation of the review group to the Club at the last meeting who agreed to review the document and comment on its content. Since this time, BH and AP have been in dialogue and have agreed that a more streamlined document will be more appropriate. The Committee produced a streamlined draft version; much of it achieved JD, to whom the Committee are grateful. This six-page document was presented to the Club and the Committee welcome comments and subsequent ratification by the Club.

AP confirmed that the Club are in receipt of the six-page document and that it should be in a position to comment shortly. On initial reading, there doesn’t appear to be anything that will delay its adoption unduly. However, it would be prudent to ensure that all key personnel from the Club have a chance to read and comment before final sign off is achieved. AP confirmed that the Committee, in the course of the next week or so, should receive final comments from the Club. BH expressed his disappointment that the Committee and Club are not in a position to ratify the document today, thereby moving forward in a positive manner. Although he recognises that the Club only had the revised document for three days, he was nevertheless hopeful that it could have been ratified today.

Results of the selection process for the 12 LFCSC categories

JD advised that the ‘review group’ worked over a nine-month period and identified 12 categories to cover every constituent within the LFC supporter family. The table below summaries the new structure alongside the existing one.

In making her report, JD announced that TH would be stepping down from the Committee and that RP would be assuming responsibility for Supporters’ Clubs. JD also confirmed that NA and LW would also be stepping down and that the positions for representing International Fans (East) and Away Fans are now vacant. She confirmed that the Club would need to recruit representatives for these constituencies.

The result of the review group’s exercise means that from the original 18 members that subsequently reduced to 15 through early retirement, the Committee will consist of 12 members going forward from season 2013/2014. The revised structure is entirely based on fan engagement since the creation of the Committee two seasons ago. All 18 original groups are still represented by the new group of 12. A smaller committee will be more focused and allow for matters to be progressed more expediently. The Committee feels the representation now better reflects the distinct groups of fans they are expected to represent. From July 2014, four members of the Committee will step down each year so that every three years the entire composition of the Committee will have changed.
	#
	Original
	#
	New
	Representative

	1
	Season Ticket Holders
	1
	Season Ticket Holders and Hospitality
	Bob Humphries

	2
	Corporate Fans
	
	Merged with above
	N/A

	3
	Disabled Fans
	2
	Disability
	Jeanette Dodd

	4
	Under 18s
	3
	Families and Young People
	Lewis Cubbin

	5
	Families
	
	Merged with above
	N/A

	6
	Fans in Anfield/Breckfield
	4
	Merseyside Residents
	James Benson

	7
	Fans in Merseyside post code area
	
	Merged with above
	N/A

	8
	Official Supporters Club Branches
	5
	Supporters’ Clubs
	Ritchie Pedder

	9
	International Fans (West)
	6
	International West
	Damien Moore

	10
	International Fans (East)
	7
	International East
	Vacant

	11
	Away Fans
	8
	Away Fans
	Vacant

	12
	Female Fans
	9
	Female
	Samantha Armstrong

	13
	LGBT
	10
	LGBT
	Paul Amann

	14
	Ethnic Minorities
	11
	Ethnic Minorities
	Abu Nasir

	15
	General Admission
	12
	Non Season Ticket Holders and LFC Members
	Laurie Whitehead

	16
	LFC Members
	
	Merged with above
	

	17
	Fans in the UK
	
	No longer required
	

	18
	Over 60s
	
	No longer required
	


AP stated that it would be quite useful to understand the remit of each of the 12 new/revised roles. Also looking at the two positions that need to be filled, it would be good to know what will be involved and what the ideal candidate profile will look like. The new structure appeared to make sense.

LW stated that he had prepared a job description for the new incumbent representing Away Fans, and that he would make this available as a potential template to be used for producing role descriptions for other committee members.

BH said it would be ideal if at the next meeting the new positions could be filled, thereby allowing the new recruits to shadow the existing committee members. This would allow the new members to meet and speak with the outgoing members about issues, concerns and plans for the year ahead. Until the Club ratifies the policy document, incorporating the new structure, the vacancies can't be formally announced. The Committee will be looking to the Club to advertise, select and appoint the new members; similar to the process adopted to recruit the original 18 members.

AP said this might be problematic and would be worth having a separate discussion on how the Committee can be involved in the recruitment process. BH said that is probably the right way to go, and should involve the members who are in the process of stepping down.
LW said that he knows 70% of those fans that travel to away games and, so as to avoid claims of ‘favouritism’ being employed by the Committee; the final decision on who joins the Committee should rest with the Club. The decision should be impartial.

AP acknowledged, but reaffirmed the Club’s desire to have the Committee involved in the process. The new roles are in the draft policy document, which the Club will comment on without delay. It will be a challenge to get the new positions filled in advance of the next meeting, but we should start the process to get the right people in place. With roles being merged, it would be useful to have a role description for each without delay.

SR reminded the Committee that a panel independent of the Club handled the original recruitment. The only club official represented on the panel was IA. Whilst it is important the Committee remain impartial, it is also important that the same applies to the Club. The original process to select the first 18 committee members generated more than 3,500 applications. He suggested that AP and BH meet to discuss who should form the panel for the selection of the two replacements and the annual cycle of replacing the four members who retire on rotation. BH agreed that it was for him and AP to take away and devise a process that works.

LW suggested that full roles and responsibilities are available at the outset, as this should reduce the number of applications as many will be put off by the potential workload required.

AN confirmed that there is a generic role description in place, but not specific ones for each role. It was agreed that having specific role descriptions for each member would be a good idea. He also stated that consultation with the individual constituencies took place during the creation of the new committee structure.

Progress report on redevelopment of Anfield

AP advised that the new media rights deal that has come into force requires each club to review the facilities it provides for broadcasters, specifically overseas broadcasters. The stadium being as it is, means that space is tight and providing new provisions will be a challenge. The Club must report to the Premier League with a list of all the provisions they can accommodate. It will mean that additional camera positions will need to be made available which will affect capacity and seating arrangements. The Club will keep the Committee informed as new information or issues arise.

SB said that a lot of work was being progressed between the three partners; Club, Liverpool City Council and Your Housing. It is expected that when the time is right there will be a Council update on the wider redevelopment plans for Anfield.
AP said that in addition to the work by the Council, the Club is engaged in a demand study to determine what the ‘appetite’ is for such things as hospitality space in the Main Stand etc. The findings from this study are expected in June, which will inform the decision making process on what form the redevelopment will take. Once the Club is in a better position to think about the actual design, then it will engage with interested parties, including the Committee to ensure that the best ideas are carried forward. The suggestions raised at the last meeting will be included and considered.

AP continued by saying that the Club has an idea on what the capacity of the new stadium might be, but until all the consultation work has been completed, it would be premature to start looking at design specifics. He assured the Committee that a lot of work is going on to ensure that the right result is achieved. The Club is still at the critical stage of not having the ‘green light’ to move forward and until the acquisition of nearby properties is achieved, the Club can’t move to the next stage in the process, which will be the physical design of the two new stands.

AP continued by saying that the Club has engaged PWC to produce the demand study, which features a desk top study about what works and doesn’t work in other stadia, surveying supporters about specific benefits they would want. The demand study is far reaching and is not restricted to those people coming to Anfield. It also includes engaging with companies who have hospitality budgets that are spent at other clubs and asks them questions to determine their propensity to come to Anfield instead.

LWh expressed his surprise that no one from PWC had contacted the Committee to seek its input considering that the Committee represents the wider fan base. AP confirmed that he would provide the contact details of the Committee to PWC and invite them to seek their input to the demand study, providing the impartiality of the process is not affected.

AN asked if there was any chance of the club revisiting the issue of building a brand new stadium, recognising that the parts of the stadium that will not form part of the redevelopment are already out of date. AP confirmed that it is the Club’s desire to redevelop Anfield, and that will be the road the Club will travel. Phil Dutton (PD) said that the owners have a great deal of experience redeveloping Fenway Park and that keeping a stadium fit for purpose is an on going process and that other parts of the stadium will be subjected to review and updating as necessary.

Progress report on communication between LFC and Committee

SB advised that she had spoken to BH and that going forward a smaller group representing the Committee would work directly with her team to ensure the effectiveness of communication between both parties, and that the profile of the Committee is increased across the wider fan base.

BH said that he believed that fans think the Committee and Club meet four times a year and little happens as a result. It is therefore important that the communication with, and visibility of, the Committee is enhanced. The Committee had issued three statements but, for whatever reason, have not yet been issued. SB confirmed that it was time to look at the process afresh with a view to making matters more efficient and effective.

JD said that the Committee had received a number of complaints that the minutes from the meetings are not been posted in good time. The original target was to get the minutes online within 48 hours of the meeting. Recognising that this was not feasible, this was amended to 7 days. However, the last minutes took 16 days before they became available online. The Club recognised that there was a problem last time, but this has now been rectified and that minutes will be online within 7 days.

Discussion on Ticketing
AP reminded the Committee that at away games a small number of LFC fans are letting off smoke bombs and other devices. So much so, that the Club is not getting into a position where other Premier League clubs are commenting on it. Other LFC supporters are having their viewing pleasure affected by this. As a result, a few individuals are not showing the Club in the best light. The Club don’t want to be in a position were their allocation of away tickets is reduced as a consequence and will be posting an announcement on the website shortly. At the same time, the Club would ask that Committee also engage with their constituents to try and stop this unsociable behaviour. BH agreed that the Committee would do all it can to assist in eradicating this behaviour.
BH stated that the Committee would like to address issues with ticketing in the following order: (1) tiered pricing; (2) general costs; (3) views and facilities; (4) young person / family; (5) interest free; (6) return system; (7) SOS question; (8) payment period; (9) away tickets; (10) consultation; (11) once-in-a-lifetime; (12) financial controls; (13) feasibility.

Tiered pricing:

BH stated that the Club had introduced a tiered pricing structure for league games from next season. Some tickets went up in price, some remained static, and some reduced. Richard Pedder (RP) asked why the tiered system was introduced as opposed to a percentage increase across the board. An awful lot of debate has gone on as to why the tiered system was introduced, when a percentage increase would have squashed all the questions that have been asked and the flak the Committee has subsequently taken.

PD responded by saying that the Club has been looking at tiered pricing for some two years now and have applied the logic to cup games for the past 18 months or so. He believes that LFC is one of the very few venues, sporting or otherwise, in the country that don’t have prices of seats depending on where someone is sitting. The new owners inherited a ticketing policy that was put in place years ago by previous management teams. The Club policy then was to simply put a £1 or £2 on the cost of each ticket each year and keep going. There comes a point where if you want cheaper tickets, you are going to have to start stretching those prices. There are some areas of the ground, the lower Anfield Road End for example, where fans face the crowd and not the pitch, yet they pay the same as someone sat on the halfway line.

RP said that he couldn’t accept that. Why change the system that has been in place for years. Prices have to level off at some point and this could have been achieved with the existing percentage increase across the board system. This view is representative of the wider fan base and some have said that they can’t afford the season ticket next season.

PD said that about fifty per cent of the tickets have gone up, but the remainder have either remained static or gone down. The Club as a whole, made about 3% up lift from ticket prices. If you simply put £2 on every ticket, the cheapest ticket would be £41 for season 2013/2014, as it is, we have tickets at £38. Before the restructure, the Club had just two price bands for a stadium with 45,000 seats. From next season, the stadium has six pricing bands. There is an argument that the stadium could accommodate up to 11 and that is something that the Club will look at longer term.

General cost:

BH said that some have seen an increase of up to 9%, which is unsustainable for most fans. Samantha Armstrong (SA) said that she would prefer some wider consultation with fans before the Club applies any price increases, and the timescales involved. If fans got more notice about price increase, they would be better equipped to budget accordingly.

PD said that in hindsight the Club should have made the announcement earlier. The reason why the increase was brought forward was largely due to bringing the Clubs financial year-end to 31 May. Last year, the Club only had three weeks to organise the renewals. Traditionally, the Club has tried to give fans two paydays in order to meet the cost of their season ticket renewal. In addition, the Club is giving people on waiting lists more time to make a decision as to whether they want to purchase a season ticket for the coming season. Last season we gave them less than a week to make that decision, which was unfair. This year we hope to give them four weeks. To reiterate, the problems this year were largely down to bringing the Club’s financial year-end to 31 May. From next year, the process and timescales involved will be much easier.

Views and facilities:

SK said that he was concerned that fans were paying top-tier prices for bottom tier facilities.

PD said the price increases affect season ticket holders the most. During his many discussions with BH, he raised the issues of views and facilities each time. The Club’s Executive has seen this feedback fed into the club by BH from the fans he represents. The Executive are now very much aware of this problem and there will be a focus on this going forward. Hopefully, the Club will have a new main stand in the next few years when these problems can largely be sorted out. BH said that LFC fans have been extremely patient. 

JD said that the six-tier pricing structure for next season was justified on the basis that it would allow for “more accurate ticket pricing according to seat, location and view”. However, wheelchair users have restricted access to both season tickets and match tickets, which in practice means there is no choice of seating for Premier League fixtures. From next season a disabled supporter allocated a ticket for one of the wheelchair bays in the Paddock will have to pay an extra 6.1%, for pitch side accommodation with no shelter from the weather or the ball, poor sightlines and views that are frequently blocked. If it is correct that 23,409 seats, including those in disabled and family areas, which are wooden, have obstructed views or restricted leg room are going to be more expensive, then in what way is it more accurate ticket pricing according to seat, location and view?
PD said that he would like to take this matter away and then provide a considered response to JD in advance of the next meeting.
JD said that for non-season ticket holders, it has been noted that some match tickets for Cat A fixtures will increase from £48 to £52 (8.3% increase), which will hit many long-standing match attendees hard. These are the same supporters who have provided the colour, the noise, the songs and the encouragement, despite the team’s inconsistent performance on the pitch. In the light of the loyalty shown by supporters, how is such an inflation-busting price rise justified?
PD reminded the Committee that the Club had not applied a price increase last year. Each year the Club determines what it needs to achieve from a revenue perspective. This year, we achieved a 3% increase across the stadium and, in doing so, the Club introduced a tiered pricing system that makes more seats more affordable. To achieve that, some prices have had to increase by the 8.3% you mention. With the freeze last year, this is an effective increase of just over 4% per annum, which is not that much more than inflation. Equally, some prices have reduced and with the new-tiered pricing structure we have flexibility to apply a fairer system for all.

AN said that the Club is bringing in additional revenue from the price increase. The economic situation is such that LFC fans in the city are experiencing high unemployment, and heavy job losses. The Club has loyal fans and are not successful on the pitch. The facilities are not great. One of our values is social responsibility, so how can you justify such price increases?

PD said that the Club looks at the business as a whole. The ticket price increase may only bring in an additional £1m, but this is just one part of the revenue stream. Foregoing a £1m of revenue off that and other areas, for example the kit launch, soon adds up and then the Club will suffer. The Club made a £40m loss last year, so we need to explore every area in order to increase revenue. We have a social responsibility to achieve this fairly. The Club feels that tiered ticketing is the way to go. However, it will be subject to a formal annual review and will evolve over time. The aim is to have seats that are affordable.

Young person and families:

JB said that at the last meeting the Committee got a response that it is not viable to have cheap tickets for under-16s. Could more details be given on this and could it be explained in more details why it’s not viable?

PD responded by saying that there are many factors that make it difficult for the Club to achieve. LFC is just about the only club in the country, perhaps Europe, that sells most of its tickets based on loyalty, even for home games. In order for this to work we need to make youth tickets available on a game-by-game basis. This works against the way we currently sell tickets, a method most supporters agree with. If we take out 1000 tickets to give to young people, this affects the wider fan base. For example, the members’ sale for Category A games would require 15 or 16 games to get a ticket. If 1000 seats were allocated on the Kop week-in week-out, would this mean that those attending get on the ladder for loyalty or should it be kept out of the equation, i.e. each game is stand-alone? What happens if the tickets don’t sell? At what point do these unsold youth tickets go back on general sale? The Club is not averse to implementing this, but it will need to be thought through in much more detail and everyone needs to buy into the philosophy for every game. It may mean some people missing out or “better” seats becoming available later in the sales.

BH said that it the will is there to get more young people to games, then we should overcome the hurdles to achieve the objective. We need to come up with the right system and implement it. If a season ticket holder wants to take their son or daughter to the game, how would they currently do that?

PD said that they would have to apply through the general admission sale, but they would not be able to sit together, and the price would be the same paid for a full-price adult ticket. The loyalty method that the Club currently uses to sell tickets seems to get universal approval because we have an over demand for tickets. Until the number of available seats gets addressed, we have to manage the sale the best way we can. The Club will revisit the youth ticket idea and will attempt to find a workable solution. The cup competitions are an ideal way to try out new ideas and we will continue with this practice going forward.

Return system and interest free:

BH on behalf of LWh asked if there was a possibility of for hospitality season ticket holders to return tickets similar to general season ticket holders? In addition, with regard to the interest free period for season ticket holders, the company that the Club is using to administer the system levies a £50 fee, which doesn’t make it interest free.

PD said that the short answer to the first question is yes. It is much easier now that the Club is using smart card access. However hospitality season ticket holders still use booklets with tear out tickets, which are difficult to deactivate. If the Club prints another ticket it is conceivable that two people could turn up to a game with the same ticket. So yes, but we need to get hospitality season ticket holders on to the smart card access system.

SOS question:
BH reminded the Committee that IA and PD had met with representatives of the Spirit of Shankly Supporters’ Union. The outcome of which was to allow those season ticket holders who have been affected the most by the price increase to be given an early-bird discount if they were to pay early. Is this something that the Club considered?

PD said that the Club didn’t consider it for the coming season, but it is something that the Club can look at going forward. In fact, applying an early bird discount across both hospitality and general season ticket holders is something the Club is prepared to consider. The Club will also consider looking at additional benefits for those that have been hit hardest this season, either with a price increase or on-going restricted views. The Club is also working hard to help those with restricted views currently to move to a better seat as they come available.

Away tickets:

LW reiterated his concern that away fans seem to pay the highest prices at every game. There seems to be no respite in extortionate ticket prices if you decide to follow your team. A recent example was Zenit St Petersburg where LFC fans paid €40, yet their fans paid €2. All this is doing is eroding the number of fans that travel to away games.

PD said that the Club has regular meetings with the Premier League, specifically about away ticket pricing. There seems to be a movement now to correct the system. Traditionally, the pressure has come from the bigger clubs, particularly around the pricing differences from game-to-game at some clubs, but the other clubs now seem to be coming round to the fact that the system is unsustainable. We will continue to push this.

LW stated that LFC fans suffered significant violent attacks, most recently at the Zenit game, but this was by no means in isolation. LW advised that he had previously mentioned to IA an idea of the Platform of Responsibility and asked if the Club would continue with discussing this idea so as to project LFC fans when they travel abroad.

AP responded by stating that he sees no reason why the Club would not want to continue being involved in such discussions.

As no time was left to discuss questions 10, 12 and 13, PD and BH will meet in the near future to address and the answers will be added later. Question 11 was withdrawn until the next meeting.

Closing remarks
BH said that beyond the Supporters’ Committee there are other supporters and organised groups. The recent meeting between IA and PD with the Spirit of Shankly over the tiered ticketing process highlights the need for the Club to better engage with the wider fan base early in any change process. He believes that the Club and Committee should work together to get everyone on board and that Spirit of Shankly should be part of the process. A discussion on how best to make this work should take place. The Club will not win over everyone, but consultation and willingness to engage and obtain wider feedback will help more feel involved. The more information the Club has at its disposal, the better the decision making process will be. There is a better way, and engaging with individual fans and organised groups through with the Committee can only help achieve this.

AP noted this, but added that after consultation a decision still needs to be made. It doesn’t mean that having consulted the Club will be able to make a decision that everyone wants. Nonetheless, openness and transparency should be the norm. Whilst there have been a number of people that have been disappointed by the new tiered ticketing system, the Club has received a good deal of positive feedback about the new system. The Club recognises the need to engage in an effective consultation process, but not at the expense of making the right decision.

Date of next meeting

The date and time of the next meeting was confirmed as Saturday, 22 June 2013 between 15:00 and 17:00.
This summary has been produced from audio recording provided by LFC
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